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SAXON TALES THE KING WHO THREW AWAY HIS THRONE
? ? ? ? ? i. The Woman who made her Husband sift Dust dlxxxii.? ? ? ? ? The priests from all the convent came flocking onto it: With cries of joy
and welcome their voices they did rear.."Leave the mention of him. Who is at the door?" Quoth Adi, "El Akhwes el Ansari." (54) "God the Most
High put him away and estrange him from His mercy!" cried Omar. "Is it not he who said, berhyming on a man of Medina his slave-girl, so she
might outlive her master ... ?" [And he repeated the following line:].Then she came down from the tree and rent her clothes and said, 'O villain, if
these be thy dealings with me before my eyes, how dost thou when thou art absent from me?' Quoth he, 'What aileth thee?' and she said, 'I saw thee
swive the woman before my very eyes.' 'Not so, by Allah!' cried he. 'But hold thy peace till I go up and see.' So he climbed the tree and no sooner
did he begin to do so than up came the lover [from his hiding-place] and taking the woman by the legs, [fell to swiving her]. When the husband
came to the top of the tree, he looked and beheld a man swiving his wife. So he said, 'O strumpet, what doings are these?' And he made haste to
come down from the tree to the ground; [but meanwhile the lover had returned to his hiding- place] and his wife said to him, 'What sawest thou?' 'I
saw a man swive thee,' answered he; and she said, 'Thou liest; thou sawest nought and sayst this but of conjecture.'.When Tuhfeh heard this, it was
grievous to her and she wept sore; whereupon quoth the head to her, 'The relief of God the Most High is near at hand; but now let me hear
somewhat of thy speech.' So she took the lute and sang three songs, weeping the while. 'By Allah,' said the head, 'thou hast been bountiful to me,
may God be with thee!' Then it disappeared and the season of sundown came. So she arose [and betook herself] to her place [in the hall];
whereupon the candles rose up from under the earth and kindled themselves. Then the kings of the Jinn appeared and saluted her and kissed her
hands and she saluted them. Presently, up came Kemeriyeh and her three sisters and saluted Tuhfeh and sat down; whereupon the tables were
brought and they ate. Then the tables were removed and there came the wine-tray and the drinking-service. So Tuhfeh took the lute and one of the
three queens filled the cup and signed to Tuhfeh [to sing]. Now she had in her hand a violet; so Tuhfeh sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Whenas
the folk assemble for birling at the wine, Whether in morning's splendour or when night's shades descend..I was one day abroad on an occasion
with certain of my comrades, and as we went along, we fell in with a company of women, as they were moons, and among them one, the tallest and
handsomest of them. When I saw her and she saw me, she tarried behind her companions and waited for me, till I came up to her and bespoke her.
Quoth she, "O my lord, (God favour thee!) I saw thee prolong thy looking on me and imagined that thou knewest me. If it be thus, vouchsafe me
more knowledge of thee." "By Allah," answered I, "I know thee not, save that God the Most High hath cast the love of thee into my heart and the
goodliness of thine attributes hath confounded me and that wherewith God hath gifted thee of those eyes that shoot with arrows; for thou hast
captivated me." And she rejoined, "By Allah, I feel the like of that which thou feelest; so that meseemeth I have known thee from childhood.".? ? ?
? ? w. The King's Son and the Afrit's Mistress dcii.When it was night, the king summoned the vizier and sought of him the hearing of the
[promised] story. "Hearkening and obedience," replied Er Rehwan, "Know, O august king, that.? ? ? ? ? For 'twixt the closing of an eye and
th'opening thereof, God hath it in His power to change a case from foul to fair..Algates ye are our prey become; this many a day and night, iii.
6..For the uses of food I was fashioned and made, ii. 223..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ed. Story of the Barber's Fourth Brother xxxii.Meanwhile, the woman
went out at hazard and donning devotee's apparel, fared on without ceasing, till she came to a city and found the king's deputies dunning the
towns-folk for the tribute, out of season. Presently, she saw a man, whom they were pressing for the tribute; so she enquired of his case and being
acquainted therewith, paid down the thousand dirhems for him and delivered him from beating; whereupon he thanked her and those who were
present. When he was set free, he accosted her and besought her to go with him to his dwelling. So she accompanied him thither and supped with
him and passed the night. When the night darkened on him, his soul prompted him to evil, for that which he saw of her beauty and loveliness, and
he lusted after her and required her [of love]; but she repelled him and bade him fear God the Most High and reminded him of that which she had
done with him of kindness and how she had delivered him from beating and humiliation..As for Zubeideh, she went in to the Khalif and talked with
him awhile; then she fell to kissing him between the eyes and on his hand and asked him that which she had promised Sitt el Milah, saying, "O
Commander of the Faithful, I doubt me her lord is not found in this world; but, if she go about in quest of him and find him not, her hopes will be
cut off and her mind will be set at rest and she will sport and laugh; for that, what while she abideth in hope, she will never cease from her
frowardness." And she gave not over cajoling him till he gave Sitt el Milah leave to go forth and make search for her lord a month's space and
ordered her an eunuch to attend her and bade the paymaster [of the household] give her all she needed, were it a thousand dirhems a day or more.
So the Lady Zubeideh arose and returning to her palace, sent for Sitt el Milah and acquainted her with that which had passed [between herself and
the Khalif]; whereupon she kissed her hand and thanked her and called down blessings on her..Presently, the sharper came to the ruin, rejoicing in
that which he deemed he should get, and dug in the place, but found nothing and knew that the idiot had tricked him. So he buffeted his face, for
chagrin, and fell to following the other whithersoever he went, so he might get what was with him, but availed not unto this, for that the idiot knew
what was in his mind and was certified that he spied upon him, [with intent to rob him]; so he kept watch over himself. Now, if the sharper had
considered [the consequences of] haste and that which is begotten of loss therefrom, he had not done thus. Nor," continued the vizier, "is this story,
O king of the age, rarer or more extraordinary or more diverting than the story of Khelbes and his wife and the learned man and that which befell
between them.".One day, he went forth in quest of certain stray camels of his and fared on all his day and night till eventide, when he [came to an
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Arab encampment and] was fain to seek hospitality of one of the inhabitants. So he alighted at one of the tents of the camp and there came forth to
him a man of short stature and loathly aspect, who saluted him and lodging him in a corner of the tent, sat entertaining him with talk, the goodliest
that might be. When his food was dressed, the Arab's wife brought it to the guest, and he looked at the mistress of the tent and saw a favour than
which no goodlier might be. Indeed, her beauty and grace and symmetry amazed him and he abode confounded, looking now at her and now at her
husband. When his looking grew long, the man said to him, 'Harkye, O son of the worthy! Occupy thyself with thine own concerns, for by me and
this woman hangeth a rare story, that is yet goodlier than that which thou seest of her beauty; and when we have made an end of our food, I will tell
it thee.'.144. The Lovers of the Benou Udhreh dclxxxviii.? ? ? ? ? b. The Fakir and his Pot of Butter dccccii.112. Aboulhusn and his Slave-girl
Taweddud ccccxxxvi.Then, when he rode to his house that he had bought, the shopkeeper and his wife came to him and gave him joy of his safety;
whereupon he ordered them three swift thoroughbred horses and ten dromedaries and an hundred head of sheep and clad them both in sumptuous
dresses of honour. Then he chose out ten slave-girls and ten black slaves and fifty horses and the like number of she- camels and three hundred
head of sheep, together with twenty ounces of musk and as many of camphor, and sent all this to the King of Baghdad. When this came to Ins ben
Cais, his wit fled for joy and he was perplexed wherewithal to requite him. Moreover, El Abbas gave gifts and largesse and bestowed dresses of
honour upon great and small, each after the measure of his station, save only Mariyeh; for unto her he sent nothing..Presently up came the kings of
the Jinn from every side and kissed the earth before the queen and stood in her service; and she thanked them for this, but stirred not for one of
them. Then came the Sheikh Aboultawaif Iblis (God curse him!) and kissed the earth before her, saying, 'O my lady, may I not be bereft of these
steps!' (229) O Sheikh Aboultawalf,' answered she, 'it behoveth thee to thank the bounty of the Lady Tuhfeh, who was the cause of my coming.'
'True,' answered he and kissed the earth. Then the queen fared on [towards the palace] and there [arose and] alighted upon the trees an hundred
thousand birds of various colours. Quoth Tuhfeh, 'How many are these birds!' And Queen Wekhimeh said to her, 'Know, O my sister, that this
queen is called Queen Es Shuhba and that she is queen over all the Jinn from East to West. These birds that thou seest are of her troops, and except
they came in this shape, the earth would not contain them. Indeed, they came forth with her and are present with her presence at this circumcision.
She will give thee after the measure of that which hath betided thee (230) from the first of the festival to the last thereof; and indeed she honoureth
us all with her presence.'.? ? ? ? ? Drink ever, O lovers, I rede you, of wine And praise his desert who for yearning doth pine,.As for Er Razi and El
Merouzi, they made peace with each other and sat down to share the booty. Quoth El Merouzi, 'I will not give thee a dirhem of this money, till thou
pay me my due of the money that is in thy house.' And Er Razi said 'I will not do it, nor will I subtract this from aught of my due.' So they fell out
upon this and disputed with one another and each went saying to his fellow, 'I will not give thee a dirhem!' And words ran high between them and
contention was prolonged..God keep the days of love-delight! How passing sweet they were! ii. 96.50. Ibrahim ben el Mehdi and the Merchant's
Sister Night ccxlvi.Disciple's Story, The, i. 283..? ? ? ? ? What is the pleasance of the world, except it be to see My lady's face, to drink of wine and
ditties still to hear?.? ? ? ? ? My flower a marvel on your heads doth show, Yet homeless (237) am I in your land, I trow..Therewithal, O my
brother, the locust fell to going round about among the company of the birds, but saw nought resembling the hawk in bulk and body save the kite
and deemed well of her. So she brought the hawk and the kite together and counselled the former to make friends with the latter. Now it chanced
that the hawk fell sick and the kite abode with him a long while [and tended him] till he recovered and became whole and strong; wherefore he
thanked her [and she departed from him]. But after awhile the hawk's sickness returned to him and he needed the kite's succour. So the locust went
out from him and was absent from him a day, after which she returned to him with a[nother] locust, (53) saying, "I have brought thee this one."
When the hawk saw her, he said, "God requite thee with good! Indeed, thou hast done well in the quest and hast been subtle in the choice.".? ? ? ? ?
If, in his own land, midst his folk, abjection and despite Afflict a man, then exile sure were better for the wight..Merchant, The Unlucky, i. 73..132.
Sindbad the Sailor and Sindbad the Porter dxxxvi.? ? ? ? ? To God of all the woes I've borne I plain me, for I pine For longing and lament, and Him
for solace I entreat.Er Reshid was like to lose his wits for amazement at this sight and was confounded at this that he beheld and witnessed. Then
said he to Tuhfeh, 'Come, tell me thy story from first to last, [and let me know all that hath betided thee,] as if I had been present' She answered
with 'Hearkening and obedience,' and fell to telling him [all that had betided her] first and last, from the time when she first saw the Sheikh
Aboultawaif, how he took her and descended with her through the side of the draught-house; and she told him of the horse she had ridden, till she
came to the meadow aforesaid and described it to him, together with the palace and that which was therein of furniture, and related to him how the
Jinn rejoiced in her and that which she had seen of the kings of them, men and women, and of Queen Kemeriyeh and her sisters and Queen
Shuaaeh, Queen of the Fourth Sea, and Queen Es Shuhba, Queen of Queens, and King Es Shisban, and that which each one of them had bestowed
upon her. Moreover, she told him the story of Meimoun the Sworder and described to him his loathly favour, which he had not consented to
change, and related to him that which befell her from the kings of the Jinn, men and women, and the coming of the Queen of Queens, Es Shuhba,
and how she had loved her and appointed her her vice-queen and how she was thus become ruler over all the kings of the Jinn; and she showed him
the patent of investiture that Queen Es Shuhba had written her and told him that which had betided her with the Ghoul-head, whenas it appeared to
her in the garden, and how she had despatched it to her palace, beseeching it to bring her news of the Commander of the Faithful and that which
had betided him after her. Then she described to him the gardens, wherein she had taken her pleasure, and the baths inlaid with pearls and jewels
and told him that which had befallen Meimoun the Sworder, whenas he carried her off, and how he had slain himself; brief, she told him all that
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she had seen of wonders and rarities and that which she had beheld of all kinds and colours among the Jinn..? ? ? ? ? o. The Man who was lavish of
his House and his Victual to one whom he knew not dcccciv.When those who were present heard this, they kissed the earth before him and offered
up prayers for him and for the damsel Shehrzad, and the vizier thanked her. Then Shehriyar made an end of the session in all weal, whereupon the
folk dispersed to their dwelling-places and the news was bruited abroad that the king purposed to marry the vizier's daughter Shehrzad. Then he
proceeded to make ready the wedding gear, and [when he had made an end of his preparations], he sent after his brother King Shahzeman, who
came, and King Shehriyar went forth to meet him with the troops. Moreover, they decorated the city after the goodliest fashion and diffused
perfumes [from the censing-vessels] and [burnt] aloes-wood and other perfumes in all the markets and thoroughfares and rubbed themselves with
saffron, what while the drums beat and the flutes and hautboys sounded and it was a notable day..? ? ? ? ? One of the host am I of lovers sad and
sere For waiting long drawn out and expectation drear..When Bekhtzeman heard this, he awoke from his heedlessness and said, 'Extolled be the
perfection of God the Great! O king, this is my case and my story, nothing added and nought diminished, for I am King Bekhtzeman and all this
happened to me; wherefore I will seek the gate of God['s mercy] and repent unto Him.' So he went forth to one of the mountains and there
worshipped God awhile, till one night, as he slept, one appeared to him in a dream and said to him, 'O Bekhtzeman, God accepteth thy repentance
and openeth on thee [the gate of succour] and will further thee against thine enemy.' When he was certified of this in the dream, he arose and turned
back, intending for his own city; and when he drew near thereunto, he saw a company of the king's retainers, who said to him, 'Whence art thou?
We see that thou art a stranger and fear for thee from this king, for that every stranger who enters this city, he destroys him, of his fear of King
Bekhtzeman.' Quoth Bekhtzeman, 'None shall hurt him nor advantage him save God the Most High.' And they answered, saying, 'Indeed, he hath a
vast army and his heart is fortified in the multitude of his troops.'.? ? ? ? ? "Forget him," quoth my censurers, "forget him; what is he?" "If I forget
him, ne'er may God," quoth I, "remember me!".This was grievous to the princess and it irked her sore that he should not remember her; so she
called her slave- girl Shefikeh and said to her, "Go to El Abbas and salute him and say to him, 'What hindereth thee from sending my lady Mariyeh
her part of thy booty?'" So Shefikeh betook herself to him and when she came to his door, the chamberlains refused her admission, until they
should have gotten her leave and permission. When she entered, El Abbas knew her and knew that she had somewhat of speech [with him]; so he
dismissed his mamelukes and said to her, "What is thine errand, O handmaid of good?" "O my lord," answered she, "I am a slave-girl of the
Princess Mariyeh, who kisseth thy hands and commendeth her salutation to thee. Indeed, she rejoiceth in thy safety and reproacheth thee for that
thou breakest her heart, alone of all the folk, for that thy largesse embraceth great and small, yet hast thou not remembered her with aught of thy
booty. Indeed, it is as if thou hadst hardened thy heart against her." Quoth he, "Extolled be the perfection of him who turneth hearts! By Allah, my
vitals were consumed with the love of her [aforetime] and of my longing after her, I came forth to her from my native land and left my people and
my home and my wealth, and it was with her that began the hardheartedness and the cruelty. Nevertheless, for all this, I bear her no malice and
needs must I send her somewhat whereby she may remember me; for that I abide in her land but a few days, after which I set out for the land of
Yemen.".When Sindbad the Sailor had made an end of his story, all who were present marvelled at that which had befallen him. Then he bade his
treasurer give the porter an hundred mithcals of gold and dismissed him, charging him return on the morrow, with the rest of the folk, to hear the
history of his seventh voyage. So the porter went away to his house, rejoicing; and on the morrow he presented himself with the rest of the guests,
who sat down, as of their wont, and occupied themselves with eating and drinking and merry-making till the end of the day, when their host bade
them hearken to the story of his seventh voyage. Quoth Sindbad the Sailor,.As for the vizier, the sultan discovereth unto him his affairs, private and
public; and know, O king, that the similitude of thee with the people is that of the physician with the sick man; and the condition (169) of the vizier
is that he be truthful in his sayings, trustworthy in all his relations, abounding in compassion for the folk and in tender solicitude over them. Indeed,
it is said, O king, that good troops (170) are like the druggist; if his perfumes reach thee not, thou still smallest the sweet scent of them; and ill
troops are like the black-smith; if his sparks burn thee not, thou smellest his nauseous smell. So it behoveth thee take unto thyself a virtuous vizier,
a man of good counsel, even as thou takest unto thee a wife displayed before thy face, for that thou hast need of the man's righteousness for thine
own amendment, (171) seeing that, if thou do righteously, the commons will do likewise, and if thou do evil, they also will do evil.".164. The
Merchant of Oman dccccxlvi.Journeyman and the Girl, The, ii. 17..9. Kemerezzeman and Budour ccxviii.Accordingly, he returned to the
burial-ground and gave not over going till he stood at the door of the sepulchre, when he heard El Merouzi say to his fellow, 'I will not give thee a
single dirhem of the money!' The other said the like and they were occupied with contention and mutual revilement and talk. So the thief returned
in haste to his fellows, who said, 'What is behind thee?' Quoth he, 'Get you gone and flee for your lives and save yourselves, O fools; for that much
people of the dead are come to life and between them are words and contention.' So the thieves fled, whilst the two sharpers retained to Er Razi's
house and made peace with one another and laid the thieves' purchase to the money they had gotten aforetime and lived a while of time. Nor, O
king of the age," added the vizier, "is this rarer or more marvellous than the story of the four sharpers with the money-changer and the ass.".As fate
would have it, the chief of the police was passing through the market; so the people told him [what was to do] and he made for the door and burst it
open. We entered with a rush and found the thieves, as they had overthrown my friend and cut his throat; for they occupied not themselves with
me, but said, 'Whither shall yonder fellow go? Indeed, he is in our grasp.' So the prefect took them with the hand (129) and questioned them, and
they confessed against the woman and against their associates in Cairo. Then he took them and went forth, after he had locked up the house and
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sealed it; and I accompanied him till he came without the [first] house. He found the door locked from within; so he bade break it open and we
entered and found another door. This also he caused burst in, enjoining his men to silence till the doors should be opened, and we entered and
found the band occupied with a new victim, whom the woman had just brought in and whose throat they were about to cut..? ? ? ? ? i. The
Credulous Husband dcccxcviii.122. El Hejjaj ben Yousuf and the Pious Man cccclxx.King who lost Kingdom and Wife and Wealth, The, ii. 66..? ?
? ? ? a. The Lackpenny and the Cook cclxxiii.Things, The King who knew the Quintessence of, i. 239.? ? ? ? ? For the longing that abideth in my
heart is hard to bear. Fare with me, then, to my loved one. Answer nothing, but obey..Now it befell, by the ordinance of God the Most High and His
providence, that Caesar, king of the Greeks, the husband of Melik Shah's mother Shah Khatoun, [went forth to the chase that day]. He started a
head of game, he and his company, and chased it, till they came up with it by that pit, whereupon one of them lighted down from his horse, to
slaughter it, hard by the mouth of the pit. He heard a sound of low moaning from the bottom of the pit} so he arose and mounting his horse, waited
till the troops were assembled. Then he acquainted the king with this and he bade one of his servants [descend into the pit]. So the man descended
and brought out the youth [and the eunuch], aswoon..I went forth one day, purposing to make a journey, and fell in with a man whose wont it was
to stop the way. When he came up with me, he offered to slay me and I said to him, "I have nothing with me whereby thou mayst profit." Quoth he,
"My profit shall be the taking of thy life." "What is the cause of this?" asked I. "Hath there been feud between us aforetime?" And he answered,
"No; but needs must I slay thee." Therewithal I fled from him to the river-side; but he overtook me and casting me to the ground, sat down on my
breast. So I sought help of the Sheikh El Hejjaj (156) and said to him, "Protect me from this oppressor!" And indeed he had drawn a knife,
wherewith to cut my throat, when, behold, there came a great crocodile forth of the river and snatching him up from off my breast, plunged with
him into the water, with the knife still in his hand; whilst I abode extolling the perfection of God the Most High and rendering thanks for my
preservation to Him who had delivered me from the hand of that oppressor.'.There was once, in the land of Fars, (15) a man who took to wife a
woman higher than himself in rank and nobler of lineage, but she had no guardian to preserve her from want. It misliked her to marry one who was
beneath her; nevertheless, she married him, because of need, and took of him a bond in writing to the effect that he would still be under her
commandment and forbiddance and would nowise gainsay her in word or deed. Now the man was a weaver and he bound himself in writing to pay
his wife ten thousand dirhems, [in case he should make default in the condition aforesaid]..69. The Water-Carrier and the Goldsmith's Wife
dcliv.When the company heard this story, they marvelled thereat with the utmost wonderment. Then the fifth officer, who was the lieutenant of the
bench, (113) came forward and said, '[This is] no wonder and there befell me that which is rarer and more extraordinary than this..39. Yehya ben
Khalid and the Man who forged a Letter in his Name ccvi.? ? ? ? ? How long will ye admonished be, without avail or heed? The shepherd still his
flocks forbids, and they obey his rede..Favourite of the Khalif El Mamoun el Hakim bi Amrillah, The Merchant of Cairo and the, iii. 171..So the
prefect carried him up to the Sultan and he said, "I have an advertisement for thee, O my lord." "What is thine advertisement?" asked the Sultan;
and the thief said, "I repent and will deliver into thy hand all who are evildoers; and whomsoever I bring not, I will stand in his stead." Quoth the
Sultan, "Give him a dress of honour and accept his profession of repentance." So he went down from the presence and returning to his comrades,
related to them that which had passed and they confessed his subtlety and gave him that which they had promised him. Then he took the rest of the
stolen goods and went up with them to the Sultan. When the latter saw him, he was magnified in his eyes and he commanded that nought should be
taken from him. Then, when he went down, [the Sultan's] attention was diverted from him, little by little, till the case was forgotten, and so he
saved the booty [for himself].' The folk marvelled at this and the fifteenth officer came forward and said, 'Know that among those who make a trade
of knavery are those whom God the Most High taketh on their own evidence against themselves.' 'How so?' asked they; and he said..On this wise
he continued to do for the space of a whole year, till, one day, as he sat on the bridge, according to his custom, expecting who should come to him,
so he might take him and pass the night with him, behold, [up came] the Khalif and Mesrour, the swordsman of his vengeance, disguised [in
merchants' habits] as of their wont. So he looked at them and rising up, for that he knew them not, said to them, "What say ye? Will you go with me
to my dwelling-place, so ye may eat what is ready and drink what is at hand, to wit, bread baked in the platter (8) and meat cooked and wine
clarified?" The Khalif refused this, but he conjured him and said to him, "God on thee, O my lord, go with me, for thou art my guest this night, and
disappoint not my expectation concerning thee!" And he ceased not to press him till he consented to him; whereat Aboulhusn rejoiced and going on
before him, gave not over talking with him till they came to his [house and he carried the Khalif into the] saloon. Er Reshid entered and made his
servant abide at the door; and as soon as he was seated, Aboulhusn brought him somewhat to eat; so he ate, and Aboulhusn ate with him, so eating
might be pleasant to him. Then he removed the tray and they washed their hands and the Khalif sat down again; whereupon Aboulhusn set on the
drinking vessels and seating himself by his side, fell to filling and giving him to drink and entertaining him with discourse..After three days, the old
woman came to him and bringing him the [thousand dinars, the] price of the stuffs, demanded the casket. (122) When he saw her, he laid hold of
her and carried her to the prefect of the city; and when she came before the Cadi, he said to her, "O Sataness, did not thy first deed suffice thee, but
thou must come a second time?" Quoth she, "I am of those who seek their salvation (123) in the cities, and we foregather every month; and
yesterday we foregathered." "Canst thou [bring me to] lay hold of them?" asked the prefect; and she answered, "Yes; but, if thou wait till
to-morrow, they will have dispersed. So I will deliver them to thee to-night." Quoth he to her, "Go;" and she said, "Send with me one who shall go
with me to them and obey me in that which I shall say to him, and all that I bid him he shall give ear unto and obey me therein." So he gave her a
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company of men and she took them and bringing them to a certain door, said to them, "Stand at this door, and whoso cometh out to you, lay hands
on him; and I will come out to you last of all." "Hearkening and obedience," answered they and stood at the door, whilst the old woman went in.
They waited a long while, even as the Sultan's deputy had bidden them, but none came out to them and their standing was prolonged. When they
were weary of waiting, they went up to the door and smote upon it heavily and violently, so that they came nigh to break the lock. Then one of
them entered and was absent a long while, but found nought; so he returned to his comrades and said to them,"This is the door of a passage, leading
to such a street; and indeed she laughed at you and left you and went away."When they heard his words, they returned to the Amir and acquainted
him with the case, whereby he knew that the old woman was a crafty trickstress and that she had laughed at them and cozened them and put a cheat
on them, to save herself. Consider, then, the cunning of this woman and that which she contrived of wiles, for all her lack of foresight in presenting
herself [a second time] to the draper and not apprehending that his conduct was but a trick; yet, when she found herself in danger, she straightway
devised a shift for her deliverance.'.Abdallah ben Nafi and the King's Son of Cashghar, ii. 195..When the folk heard his words, they talked of letting
him go; but the Persian said, 'O folk, let not his speech beguile you. This fellow is none other than a thief who knoweth how to sing, and when he
happeneth on the like of us, he is a singer.' 'O our lord,' answered they, 'this man is a stranger, and needs must we release him.' Quoth he, 'By Allah,
my heart revolteth from this fellow! Let me make an end of him with beating.' But they said, 'Thou mayst nowise do that' So they delivered the
singer from the Persian, the master of the house, and seated him amongst them, whereupon he fell to singing to them and they rejoiced in him..A
certain assessor was one day taken with a woman and much people assembled before his house and the lieutenant of police and his men came to
him and knocked at the door. The assessor looked out of window and seeing the folk, said, "What aileth you?" Quoth they, "[Come,] speak with the
lieutenant of police such an one." So he came down and they said to him, "Bring forth the woman that is with thee." Quoth he, "Are ye not
ashamed? How shall I bring forth my wife?" And they said, "Is she thy wife by contract (118) or without contract?" ["By contract,"] answered he,
"according to the Book of God and the Institutes of His Apostle." "Where is the contract?" asked they; and he replied, "Her contract is in her
mother's house." Quoth they, "Arise and come down and show us the contract." And he said to them, "Go from her way, so she may come forth."
Now, as soon as he got wind of the matter, he had written the contract and fashioned it after her fashion, to suit with the case, and written therein
the names of certain of his friends as witnesses and forged the signatures of the drawer and the wife's next friend and made it a contract of marriage
with his wife and appointed it for an excuse. (119) So, when the woman was about to go out from him, he gave her the contract that be had forged,
and the Amir sent with her a servant of his, to bring her to her father. So the servant went with her and when she came to her door, she said to him,
"I will not return to the citation of the Amir; but let the witnesses (120) present themselves and take my contract.".44. El Mamoun and Zubeideh
dlxviii.? ? ? ? ? The sable torrent of her locks falls down unto her hips; Beware the serpents of her curls, I counsel thee, beware!.? ? ? ? ? Whenas
the burdens all were bounden on and shrill The camel-leader's call rang out across the air,.? ? ? ? ? b. The Second Calender's Story xlii.When
Sindbad the Sailor had made an end of his story, he bade his servant give the porter an hundred mithcals of gold and said to him, "How now, my
brother! Hast ever in the world heard of one whom such calamities have betided as have betided me and hath any suffered that which I have
suffered of afflictions or undergone that which I have undergone of hardships? Wherefore it behoveth that I have these pleasures in requital of that
which I have undergone of travail and humiliations." So the porter came forward and kissing the merchant's hands, said to him, "O my lord, thou
hast indeed suffered grievous perils and hast well deserved these bounteous favours [that God hath vouchsafed thee]. Abide, then, O my lord, in thy
delights and put away from thee [the remembrance of] thy troubles; and may God the Most High crown thine enjoyments with perfection and
accomplish thy days in pleasance until the hour of thine admission [to His mercy]!".(When Shehriyar heard this, he said in himself, 'By Allah, I
have indeed been reckless in the slaying of women and girls, and praised be God who hath occupied me with this damsel from the slaughter of
souls, for that the slaughter of souls is a grave [matter!] By Allah, if Shah Bekht spare the vizier, I will assuredly spare Shehrzad!' Then he gave ear
to the story and heard her say to her sister:).?STORY OF THE RICH MAN AND HIS WASTEFUL SON..Upon the parting day our loves from us
did fare, iii. 114..? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor cclxvi.THE TWO KINGS AND THE VIZIER'S DAUGHTERS.
(154).Therewith King Shah Bekht rejoiced with an exceeding great joy and said, 'Praise be to God who hath delivered me from yonder man and
hath preserved me from the loss of the kingship and the cessation of prosperity from me!' So the affair of the vizier returned to order and well-being
and the king restored him to his place and advanced him in rank. Moreover, he assembled the folk who had missaid of him and destroyed them all,
to the last man. And how like," continued the vizier, "is this story unto that of myself and King Shah Bekht, with regard to that whereinto I am
fallen of the changing of the king's heart and his giving credence to others against me; but now is the righteousness of my dealing established in
thine eyes, for that God the Most High hath inspired me with wisdom and endowed thee with longanimity and patience [to hearken] from me unto
that which He allotted unto those who had foregone us, till He hath shown forth my innocence and made manifest unto thee the truth. For now the
days are past, wherein it was avouched to the king that I should endeavour for the destruction of my soul, (81) [to wit,] the month; and behold, the
probation time is over and gone, and past is the season of evil and ceased, by the king's good fortune." Then he bowed his head and was silent.
(82).So he left him for dead and entering his brother's chamber, saw him asleep, with the damsel by his side, and thought to slay her, but said in
himself, 'I will leave the damsel for myself.' Then he went up to his brother and cutting his throat, severed his head from his body, after which he
left him and went away. Therewithal the world was straitened upon him and his life was a light matter to him and he sought his father Suleiman
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Shah's lodging, that he might slay him, but could not win to him. So he went forth from the palace and hid himself in the city till the morrow, when
he repaired to one of his father's strengths and fortified himself therein..When she had made an end of her song, she wept till she made the
bystanders weep and the Lady Zubeideh condoled with her and said to her, "God on thee, O Sitt el Milah, sing us somewhat, so we may hearken to
thee." "Hearkening and obedience," answered the damsel and sang the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? He shot me with the shafts of looks launched from
an eyebrow's (138) bow; A chamberlain (139) betwixt his eyes hath driven me to despair..? ? ? ? ? Who dares with them to cope draws death upon
himself; Yea, of the deadly lance incontinent he's slain..? ? ? ? ? a. The Foolish Weaver clii.When I entered the service of this Amir, (88) I had a
great repute and every lewd fellow feared me of all mankind, and whenas I rode through the city, all the folk would point at me with their fingers
and eyes. It befell one day, as I sat in the house of the prefecture, with my back against a wall, considering in myself, there fell somewhat in my
lap, and behold, it was a purse sealed and tied. So I took it in my hand and behold, it had in it a hundred dirhems, (89) but I found not who threw it
and I said, "Extolled be the perfection of God, the King of the Kingdoms!" (90) Another day, [as I sat on like wise,] somewhat fell on me and
startled me, and behold, it was a purse like the first. So I took it and concealing its affair, made as if I slept, albeit sleep was not with me..Then he
folded the letter and sealing it, delivered it to the damsel, who took it and carried it to her mistress. When the princess read the letter and
apprehended its contents, she said, "Meseemeth he recalleth to me that which I did aforetime." Then she called for inkhorn and paper and wrote the
following verses:.Precipitation, Of the Ill Effects of, i. 98.Next morning, he again took up the bier and went round with it as before, in quest of
alms. Presently, the master of police, who was of those who had given alms on account of the supposed dead man on the previous day, met him; so
he was angered and fell on the porters and beat them and took the [supposed] dead body, saying, 'I will bury him and earn the reward [of God].'
(35) So his men took him up and carrying him to the prefecture, fetched grave-diggers, who dug him a grave. Then they bought him a shroud and
perfumes (36) and fetched an old man of the quarter, to wash him. So he recited over him [the appointed prayers and portions of the Koran] and
laying him on the bench, washed him and shrouded him. After he had shrouded him, he voided; (37) so he renewed the washing and went away to
make his ablutions, (38) whilst all the folk departed, likewise, to make the [obligatory] ablution, previously to the funeral..The Twenty-Sixth Night
of the Month..So they carried him into the city and hid him with them. Moreover, they agreed with a company of the king's chief officers, who had
aforetime been those of Bekhtzeman, and acquainted them with this; whereat they rejoiced with an exceeding joy. Then they assembled together to
Bekhtzeman and made a covenant and handfast [of fealty] with him and fell upon the enemy at unawares and slew him and seated King
Bekhtzeman again on the throne of his kingship. And his affairs prospered and God amended his estate and restored His bounty to him, and he
ruled his subjects justly and abode in the obedience of the Most High. On this wise, O king," continued the young treasurer, "he with whom God is
and whose intent is pure, meeteth nought but good. As for me, I have no helper other than God, and I am content to submit myself to His ordinance,
for that He knoweth the purity of my intent.".? ? ? ? ? Yet, if with him forgotten be the troth-plight of our loves, I have a king who of his grace will
not forget me e'er..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? xa. The Old Woman and the Draper's Wife dccccxvii."There was once a merchant named Abou Temam, and he
was a man of understanding and good breeding, quick-witted and truthful in all his affairs, and he had wealth galore. Now there was in his land an
unjust king and a jealous, and Abou Temam feared for his wealth from this king and said, 'I will remove hence to another place where I shall not be
in fear.' So he made for the city of Ilan Shah and built himself a palace therein and transporting his wealth thither, took up his abode there.
Presently, the news of him reached King Ilan Shah; so he sent to bid him to his presence and said to him, 'We know of thy coming to us and thine
entry under our allegiance, and indeed we have heard of thine excellence and wit and generosity; so welcome to thee and fair welcome! The land is
thy land and at thy commandment, and whatsoever occasion thou hast unto us, it is [already] accomplished unto thee; and it behoveth that thou be
near our person and of our assembly.' Abou Temam prostrated himself to the king and said to him, 'O king, I will serve thee with my wealth and
my life, but do thou excuse me from nearness unto thee, for that, [if I took service about thy person], I should not be safe from enemies and
enviers.' Then he addressed himself to serve the king with presents and largesses, and the king saw him to be intelligent, well-bred and of good
counsel; so he committed to him the ordinance of his affairs and in his hand was the power to bind and loose..? ? ? ? ? The Merciful dyed me with
that which I wear Of hues with whose goodliness none may compare..? ? ? ? ? Had we thy coming known, we would for sacrifice Have poured thee
out heart's blood or blackness of the eyes;.I kissed his hand and thanked him, and as I was walking about, [waiting,] up came the guards and
eunuchs with the women, who were weeping and crying out and taking leave of one another. The eunuchs cried out to us, whereupon we came with
the boat, and they said to the boatman, "Who is this?" "This is my mate," answered he, "[whom I have brought,] to help me, so one of us may keep
the boat, whilst another doth your service." Then they brought out to us the women, one by one, saying, "Throw them [in] by the Island;" and we
answered, "It is well." Now each of them was shackled and they had made a jar of sand fast about her neck. We did as the eunuchs bade us and
ceased not to take the women, one after another, and cast them in, till they gave us my mistress and I winked to my comrade. So we took her and
carried her out into mid-stream, where I gave her the empty calabashes (188) and said to her, "Wait for me at the mouth of the canal." Then we cast
her in, after we had loosed the jar of sand from her neck and done off her fetters, and returned..Then they drank till they were drunken, and when
they had taken leave [of their wits], the host turned to me and said, "Thou dealtest not friendly with him who sought an alms of thee and thou saidst
to him, 'How loathly thou art!'" I considered him and behold, he was the lophand who had accosted me in my pleasaunce. So I said, "O my lord,
what is this thou sayest?" And he answered, saying, "Wait; thou shall remember it." So saying, he shook his head and stroked his beard, whilst I sat
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down for fear. Then he put out his hand to my veil and shoes and laying them by his side, said to me, "Sing, O accursed one!" So I sang till I was
weary, whilst they occupied themselves with their case and intoxicated themselves and their heat redoubled. (136) Presently, the doorkeeper came
to me and said, "Fear not, O my lady; but, when thou hast a mind to go, let me know." Quoth I, "Thinkest thou to delude me?" And he said, "Nay,
by Allah! But I have compassion on thee for that our captain and our chief purposeth thee no good and methinketh he will slay thee this night."
Quoth I to him, "An thou be minded to do good, now is the time." And he answered, saying, "When our chief riseth to do his occasion and goeth to
the draught-house, I will enter before him with the light and leave the door open; and do thou go whithersoever thou wilt.".The vizier obeyed the
king's commandment and going out from before him, [returned to his own house. When it was night, he took his elder daughter and carried her up
to the king; and when she came into his presence,] she wept; whereupon quoth he to her, 'What causeth thee weep? Indeed, it was thou who
willedst this.' And she answered, saying, 'I weep not but for longing after my little sister; for that, since we grew up, I and she, I have never been
parted from her till this day; so, if it please the king to send for her, that I may look on her and take my fill of her till the morning, this were bounty
and kindness of the king.'.As they were thus in the enjoyment of all that in most delicious of easance and delight, and indeed the wine was sweet to
them and the talk pleasant, behold, there came a knocking at the door. So the master of the house went out, that he might see what was to do, and
found ten men of the Khalif's eunuchs at the door. When he saw this, he was amazed and said to them, "What is to do?" Quoth they, "The
Commander of the Faithful saluteth thee and requireth of thee the slave-girl whom thou hast for sale and whose name is Sitt el Milah." By Allah,"
answered the other, "I have sold her." And they said, "Swear by the head of the Commander of the Faithful that she is not in thy dwelling." He
made oath that he had sold her and that she was no longer at his disposal; but they paid no *need to his word and forcing their way into the house,
found the damsel and the young Damascene in the sitting-chamber. So they laid hands upon her, and the youth said, "This is my slave-girl, whom I
have bought with my money." But they hearkened not to his speech and taking her, carried her off to the Commander of the Faithful..? ? ? ? ?
Mohammed, then, I do confess, God's chosen prophet is, And every man requited is for that which he doth say..When the vizier came to the King
of Samarcand [and acquainted him with his errand], he submitted himself to the commandment [of his brother and made answer] with 'Hearkening
and obedience.' Then he equipped himself and made ready for the journey and brought forth his tents and pavilions. A while after midnight, he
went in to his wife, that he might take leave of her, and found with her a strange man, sleeping with her in one bed. So he slew them both and
dragging them out by the feet, cast them away and set forth incontinent on his journey. When he came to his brother's court, the latter rejoiced in
him with an exceeding joy and lodged him in the pavilion of entertainment, [to wit, the guest-house,] beside his own palace. Now this pavilion
overlooked a garden belonging to the elder king and there the younger brother abode with him some days. Then he called to mind that which his
wife had done with him and remembered him of her slaughter and bethought him how he was a king, yet was not exempt from the vicissitudes of
fortune; and this wrought upon him with an exceeding despite, so that it caused him abstain from meat and drink, or, if he ate anything, it profited
him not..Druggist, The Singer and the, i. 229..? ? ? ? ? Lo under my command the land of Yemen is And trenchant is my sword against the foe in
fight..The Eleventh Night of the Month..When it was the time of the evening meal, the king repaired to the sitting-chamber and summoning the
vizier, sought of him the story he had promised him; and the vizier said, "They avouch, O king, that.When Abou Temam returned with [news of]
the accomplishment of his errand and brought the presents and the letter, King Ilan Shah rejoiced in this and redoubled in showing him honour and
made much of him. Some days thereafterward, the king of Turkestan sent his daughter and she went in to King Ilan Shah, who rejoiced in her with
an exceeding joy and Abou Temam's worth was exalted in his sight. When the viziers saw this, they redoubled in envy and despite and said, 'An we
contrive us not a device to rid us of this man, we shall perish of rage.' So they bethought them [and agreed upon] a device they should
practise..[When the king returned to his palace,] he went in to his wife Shah Khatoun and said to her, 'I give thee the glad news of thine eunuch's
return.' And he told her what had betided and of the youth whom he had brought with him. When she heard this, her wits fled and she would have
cried out, but her reason restrained her, and the king said to her, 'What is this? Art thou overcome with grief for [the loss of] the treasure or [for that
which hath befallen] the eunuch?' 'Nay, as thy head liveth, O king!' answered she. 'But women are fainthearted.' Then came the servant and going
in to her, told her all that had befallen him and acquainted her with her son's case also and with that which he had suffered of stresses and how his
uncle had exposed him to slaughter and he had been taken prisoner and they had cast him into the pit and hurled him from the top of the citadel and
how God had delivered him from these perils, all of them; and he went on to tell her [all that had betided him], whilst she wept..116. Iskender
Dhoulkernein and a certain Tribe of Poor Folk cccclxiv.? ? ? ? ? So get thee gone, then, from a house wherein thou art abased And let not severance
from friends lie heavy on thy spright..When the townsfolk saw this, they repented of that which they had done and the affair was grievous to them;
so they sought pardon [of God] and said to her, ' By the virtue of Him whom thou servest, do thou seek pardon for us [of God!]' Quoth she, 'As for
me, I may no longer abide with you and I am about to depart from you.' Then they humbled themselves in supplication to her and wept and said to
her, 'We conjure thee, by the virtue of God the Most High, that thou take upon thyself the governance of the kingdom and of the subjects.' But she
refused; whereupon they came up to her and wept and gave not over supplicating her, till she consented and abode in the kingship. Her first
commandment was that they should bury the princess and build over her a dome (6) and she abode in that palace, worshipping God the Most High
and ruling the people with justice, and God (extolled be His perfection and exalted be He!) vouchsafed her, by reason of the excellence of her piety
and her patience and continence, the acceptance of her prayers, so that she sought not aught of Him to whom belong might and majesty, but He
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granted her prayer; and her report was noised abroad in all countries..? ? ? ? ? And hope thou not for aught from me, who reck not with a folk To
mix, who may with abjectness infect my royal line..? ? ? ? ? The absent ones' harbinger came us unto With tidings of those who (129) had caused
us to rue..? ? ? ? ? Who art thou, wretch, that thou shouldst hope to win me? With thy rhymes What wouldst of me? Thy reason, sure, with passion
is forspent..There was once a man of fortune, who lost his wealth, and chagrin and melancholy got the mastery of him, so that he became an idiot
and lost his wit. There abode with him of his wealth about a score of dinars and he used to beg alms of the folk, and that which they gave him he
would gather together and lay to the dinars that were left him. Now there was in that town a vagabond, who made his living by sharping, and he
knew that the idiot had somewhat of money; so he fell to spying upon him and gave not over watching him till he saw him put in an earthen pot
that which he had with him of money and enter a deserted ruin, where he sat down, [as if] to make water, and dug a hole, in which he laid the pot
and covering it up, strewed earth upon the place. Then he went away and the sharper came and taking what was in the pot, covered it up again, as it
was..When the king heard this story, he smiled and it pleased him and he bade the vizier go away to his own house.
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